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HONITON TOWN COUNCIL

AGENDA
Minutes of the Meeting of the Town Council held at the Town Council Offices on 

Monday 14 October 2013
Present

St Michael’s Ward




St Paul’s Ward

Cllr Mike Allen **




Cllr Vivienne Ash

Cllr Nick Cornwell




Cllr Les Bayliss



Cllr Gary Elliot





Cllr Roy Coombs

Cllr David Foster (Chairman)



Cllr Vera Howard

Cllr Sharon Pavey




Cllr Les Lunt

Cllr John Taylor





Cllr John Zarczynski
Cllr Vernon Whitlock





** Also EDDC Councillor


Prayers were given by Andy Cottingham
In Attendance

Cllr Sara Randall-Johnson DDC, Cllr Paul Diviani DCC, Cllr John O’Leary EDDC 

5 Members of public

PCSO Dave Keeler & PCSO S Rowe
Press – Katy Griffin

Chetna Jones - Town Clerk

13/151
To receive apologies for absence
Cllr Tirard (S), Cllr Susan Groves, Cllr Peter Corke (S), Cllr Halse (A/L)

Cllr Twiss also sent his apologies.
13/152
To receive declarations of interest

Cllr Pavey - Friends of Beehive member (P)

Cllr Cornwell – Community Complex Director (P)
Cllr Bayliss – Community Complex Director (P)

Cllr Ash - Community Complex Director (P) and Friends of Beehive member (P)

Cllr Whitlock - Community Complex Director (P) and Friends of Beehive member (P)

Cllr Allen - Usual

13/153
Minutes of meeting held 9th September 2013 

The minutes, having previously been circulated, were approved and signed by the Chairman as a true record.

The Chairman declared the meeting out of session

The Police were not present for the agenda item and it was agreed that the Town Council move on to the next item and return should they arrive whilst still out of session.

13/154
To receive reports from District and County Ward Members

Cllr Sara Randall-Johnson reported that the County Council was preparing for the Budget for next year. Libraries and in particular mobile libraries were under scrutiny. Cllr Randall-Johnson advised that this service should be used regularly and that ways to enhance this service should also be identified. If any suggestions can also be identified for reducing the cost of providing the mobile library then these should also be highlighted to Devon County Council.
Cllr Taylor asked if the computer usage was also taken into account when reviewing the usage.

Cllr Whitlock suggested that as the Children’s Centre was also under scrutiny that it would be useful to have discussion with Devon County Council as early as possible.

Cllr Diviani mentioned that John Hart will be attending a debate at the Blackdown Hills AGM and it would be worthwhile for Councillors to attend.

Cllr Randal Johnson added that the People scrutiny board was also considering providing training during the Child’s early years which may help to prevent any likely problems from occurring in later life.

Cllr Diviani mentioned that road maintenance was also an area which could be trimmed by only maintaining A and B classified roads. He added that if the road from Honiton to Hemyock were to be reclassified then it would fall under this category.

PSCO S Rowe and D Keeler entered the room.

Cllr Coombs agreed with this suggestion. He also asked about the traffic calming on Waterleat Avenue. An officer of Devon County Council has stated that tarmac humps replaced the humps that were there previously. However he believed there was nothing there at all. He asked that Cllr Diviani looked into this.
Cllr Ash asked about proposals for a dog ban in All Hallows. Cllr Diviani confirmed that this would only happen following a consultation.

Cllr Allen confirmed that at a recent meeting at East Devon District Council it had been suggested that the Head of Highways attend a Town Council meeting and asked what the Town Council thought of this proposal. Cllr Diviani will liaise with the Town Council to take this further.

 Cllr O’Leary would like to arrange a meeting with the Town Council regarding the sign for a new shop in the High Street in order to address the concerns and resolve any problems that remain. He also mentioned that the Arts and Culture forum was going well.
Cllr Coombs asked if Cllr O’Leary could look into the matter of the footpath between Oakleigh and Ottery Moor Lane being completed to a standard acceptable to Devon County Council as agreed in 1995.
Cllr Ash mentioned the dog ban and Cllr O’Leary informed the Town Council he will look into this.

Cllr Allen suggested that the proposal in correspondence item 19 be endorsed and that the clerk work with Chamber to discuss and explore how to go about proceeding with this.

It was agreed to ask Police to give their report as they were now available.

13/154 To receive the Police Report

PCSO Rowe provided a written report stating that there had been a total of 51 crimes between 10th  September and 14th October. This compared to the same period last year of 51 crimes. The crimes included 12 assaults, 12 thefts, 0 burglaries from dwelling, 3 burglaries other, 10 criminal damage and 4 cause harassment/alarm/distress. Other matters included one related to resisting arrest, 1 making off without payment, 1 wound or GBH with intent and 1 breach of anti-social behavior order.

Seven crimes have already been detected with 2 offender/offenders being charged with the offence/offences.

Cllr Whitlock informed the PCSO that his neighbour was recently burgled and yet the figures do not indicate any dwelling burglaries. PCSO Rowe informed the Town Council that she would look into this and report back.
Cllr Pavey asked about the High level of assaults and whether any were domestic related. PCSO Rowe confirmed that the majority of reported cases were where the they were known to each other.
PCSO Rowe and Keeler, Cllr Randall Johnson and Cllr O’Leary left the room.
13/155
Public Question Time

a) The Clerk advised that Sheila McBrearty had written in asking that her email be presented to the Councillors at the meeting.

“Was it not decided that Honiton Town Council would assume full responsibility for financing, via grants and loans, the build of the Beehive? Was it also agreed that rent and profits from the running of the Beehive would be paid into the coffers of Honiton Town Council to offset such loans? So why is it now being considered that only a peppercorn rent be paid?

Furthermore, it is declared that the Beehive should become a charity in order to avoid payment of VAT and other taxes. This would mean that Honiton Town Council will also be deprived of any profits from the running of the Beehive because, legally, charities cannot transfer monies outside of it.

Simply put, Honiton Town Council would not only “give away” this valuable asset but all rights concerning the Beehive, and thus have no alternative but to announce that it is in debt to the tune of about one million pounds with absolutely no possibility of being paid back. Interest on this is already committed to be paid by council tax payers for the forthcoming thirty or forty years. If council tax payers cannot be squeezed further might, therefore, Honiton Town Council risks being declared bankrupt?

There are other issues, but the above should be very carefully considered before any decision is made.”

The Mayor asked that the council consider her comments when deliberating the item on Governance.

b) The Clerk advised that Jill McNally had written in and asked to speak at tonight’s meeting. The Mayor invited Jill McNally to speak.

“Your Business Plan states “Legal responsibility for the Beehive will lie with HTC”.   Rightly so, as it was built by monies given to and borrowed by HTC.  That makes this project the legal responsibility of HTC and NOBODY ELSE.  

So now you have a unique asset. Yet the report before you encourages you to give this asset away.  Handing over The Beehive and its management to a charity does just that.  I am sure you know that the majority of the trustees must come from outside the council.  A charity must in law plough back any profits into itself for the purposes for which it was set up.  The report suggests you can set up some sort of agreement with the charity so that rent can go towards paying your loan.  Charitable status and charitable rules are not circumvented that easily.  I would suggest the rules are there to stop this kind of misuse of a charity’s money.   

This Town Council has a responsibility to protect its assets, not give them away.  By taking the charity route you will short-sighted expect to get all the advantages of a charity (tax and VAT breaks and the like) but still get to plough some of the eventual profits back into the Town Council coffers to pay back the loan.  Not so.  What you will really get is an asset that is in the control of hands other than your own, and a debt to be repaid for many years while others get the benefit of that asset.

Why has the Governance Report not even mentioned a Community Interest Company?  The Government created CICs specifically to operate for the benefit of the community.  At least give this option the same attention as you seem to be giving a charity.  The pros and cons for all options should be before you in a disinterested and totally unbiased document.  Please press for this to happen – or find out for yourselves.

Governance is not an overcoat that can be shifted to other shoulders.  It is a responsibility that has deliberately been taken on by you as an elected body.  If you renege on this responsibility you will be failing your constituents. 

There is a great deal more I would like to say but unfortunately I am constrained by your 3 minute rule, so I will just end by reiterating – you MUST keep this asset under HTC’s control, for many reasons, but mainly because you have borrowed so much to build it.”

The Mayor informed Mrs McNally that her request will be taken into consideration when the Council deliberated the Governance later in the meeting.
Cllr Diviani left the room.

13/156 Co-options of a Councillor
Background details having been circulated, presentations were made to the Council by two candidates for co-option.
The Chairman declared the meeting back in session

13/157 To resolve to appoint a Co-opted Member

Following a vote by all members, IT WAS RESOLVED that Mrs Catheryn Andrews be co-opted on to the Council, having received votes from over 50% of the members present. The Mayor thanked both candidates for their interest in the Council and asked Mrs Davies to contact the clerk to complete the formalities.
13/158
Mayor’s Announcements and Questions for the Mayor
The Mayor informed the Town Council that he attended the fundraising auction organised jointly by Friends of Beehive and Friends of Honiton Hospital. The event was well attended and enjoyed by all.

The Mayor was also interviewed by Bay FM and attended the launch of the Sausage and Cider festival on a personal basis.

13/159
To receive reports from Members with Special Responsibilities

Cllr Howard – Twinning

The Twinning Association will be holding a meeting on Thursday 17th October at 7pm and all are welcome.

A meeting for the Larger Councils will be held on Thursday 17th October and Cllr Howard will be attending this meeting.

Cllr Coombs – Glen

The volunteers, now 13 in number were working hard and the Glen was looking a lot tidier. 

Cllr Ash – County Committee

Cllr Ash attended the DALC AGM and Conference on 12th October where neighbourhood plans were discussed. It was generally felt that 18 months would be required and East Devon District Council will be obliged to take it into account but there will be no guarantee that they will use it. Cllr Ash will provide a written report.
Cllr Pavey – Allotments
The working group was identifying possible areas as the site that was of interest previously was no longer available.

Cllr Pavey – Transition Town Honiton

A guest speaker has been organised for the next meeting.
Cllr Pavey – Friends of Library

Meetings were held regularly with Guest speakers to encourage more to attend and use the library facilities.
Cllr Allen – Devon Voice

The group held a very informative meeting recently which was attended by Neil Parish, MP. The meetings are usually very well attended and Cllr Allen recommended people attend.
Cllr Taylor - CAB
Cllr Taylor informed that the majority of cases concerned financial difficulties for their clients.

13/160
Correspondence
Correspondence received from 10th September to 8th October 2013

Devon County Council


1. Devon County Council Youth Service Review -  Feedback and Validation event for Community and Voluntary sector organisations to be held on Tuesday 29th October 2013 at Exeter City Football Club at either 3.30 or 6.30pm.

2. Email from Cllr Paul Diviani regarding details of 3 hour backbench business debate secured by Neil Parish MP for funding for rural communities
3. Email from Cllr Paul Diviani regarding proposed budget cuts by Devon County Council
4. Report from Cllr Paul Diviani on the LGA Rural Commission and Annual Forum
East Devon District Council


5. The Knowledge, issue 17, 18, 19 and 20 and includes details about the rural fair share petition, grants for communities for projects which have a positive impact on crime prevention, safeguarding the vulnerable or community safety and details of AONB awards.

6. East Devon District Council Forward Plan 1st October 2013 to 31st January 2014

7. Silver street car park closure from 5pm, 25th October to the morning of Sunday 27th October in order to allow DeVey Funfair to be present for Honiton Carnival

Other

8. Free 2 hour E safety training to take place on 12th November at Heathfield Inn 2pm – 6pm for those practitioners who work with children and young people. 

9. Making it local September 2013 Newsletter including details of events and funding opportunities.

10. DALC AGM and Conference Saturday 12th October at Westpoint, Exeter, along with an Annual Report.

11.  Letter from resident asking for details of amount of funds raised, estimate and schedule for fitting out Beehive

12. Tackling Rural Isolation Conference Friday 1st November 10am – 3pm at Collumpton Community Centre

13. Anniversary Festival of Remembrance Wednesday 6th November at St Pauls Church at 7.30pm

14. Remembrance Service Parade and Church Service – 10th November 2.30pm onwards

15. Honiton Evangelical Congregational Church annual Anniversary Service Sunday 17th November at 10.30am

16. Requiems for Remembrance Sunday and Armistice Day Sunday 10th November at 7.30pm

17. Local Council Update Newsletter October 2013 issue 167

18. Historic Town Forum September Newsletter

19. Request Federation of Small Businesses to set up a small business Saturday on 7th December.

20. Email from resident enquiring about updates of business plan appendices 1, 2 and 3.3

21. Devon Senior Voice October 2013 issue no 20

22. DALC News – New Model Standing Orders now available

23. Email from resident requesting that an organisation from Dunkeswell not be allowed to trade at Honiton Street Market 

24. Hospiscare open day on 12th October 10 -12 noon at Star Inn to announce their new plans to build a new East Devon Day Hospice in Honiton

25. Making it Local free forum and fair on Tuesday 22nd October to be held at Deer Park Hotel 6 – 9pm

26. Information on work carried out by Common Loaf Bakery

Late Correspondence received from 11th to 14th October 2013

Devon County Council

a) Invitation to attend the Parish Paths Partnership Autumn Workshop – 14th November at Madgelake Hall, Uffculme

b) Email from Paul Diviani informing the town council that he has been elected as District representative for the Local Enterprise Partnership Board.

c) Email from Cllr Diviani regarding proposed changes to mobile library.

d) Email from Cllr Diviani informing the Town Council that John Hart will be attending the Blackdown Hills Parish Network AGM on Wednesday 13th November as part of his “Tough Choices” tour around Britain.

East Devon District Council 

e) The Knowledge issue 21 – including details of a new guide “You’ve got the Power”.

f) Confirmation that nomination has been received for Land at Glen View to be registered as a community asset.

g) Changes in Election Costs

Other

h) Letter from resident about the change in bus route for town bus

i) EDVSA Training and Events

j) Details for Large Councils Sub- Committee on Thursday 17th October at CCD offices.

k) Anonymous letter from resident asking council to acknowledge the Detachment Commander for Honiton Army Cadets.

l) Letter from Project Zenz requesting assistance with their fundraising efforts.

The clerk informed the Council that she still had not heard from many Councillors regarding attending the Remembrance Day service. Cllr Zarczynski and Cllr Howard informed the clerk that they will be attending.
It was agreed that it was a privilege for this town to have Hospice Care being provided in the Town, and IT WAS RESOLVED that they be invited to give a presentation at a future Town Council meeting.
It was agreed that until investigations were completed nothing would be done regarding the proposal being suggested in item 23.
Item d) - Cllr Ash felt that it would be worth having Town Council representation at the Blackdown Hills AGM.

Item b) - Cllr Coombs hoped to attend the Parish Paths Partnership Autumn Workshop.

The clerk informed the Town Council about the letter in item h and was surprised that the Town Council was not informed of the bus route change for the Town Bus. Cllr Coombs felt that if the TMAC group was to be resurrected then they could have addressed this.
The clerk also informed the Town Council of an anonymous letter asking that the Town Council praise Helen Turner for her dedication to both the cadets and scouts groups as well as Honiton carnival and IT WAS RESOLVED that the office contact her directly.
13/161 
Update on the building of the Beehive
Cllr Zarczynski gave a report on the status of the project. He informed the Council that the occupation was reliant on South West Water making the connection for the surface drainage. Measures were being taken to ensure that there were not any unnecessary delays.
The Clerk also informed the Town Council that Jeremy Mears the lead architect from Bailey Partnership was taking voluntary redundancy but he may be able to arrange to stay on a contract basis to complete this project.

13/162 To receive a report from Cllr Whitlock regarding proposed management plans for the Beehive
Cllr Whitlock informed the Town Council that it was anticipated that the opening would be in the second week of February.
Cllr Allen asked if any decisions had been made as to whether regular bookings were being considered. Cllr Whitlock confirmed that they would be taking regular bookings.

13/163 Governance of the Beehive and to agree any changes in order to address the sustainability of the Community Complex for future years
Issues around VAT implications and Beehive carrying out business activities and the affect this would have on the Town Council were of grave concern. It was generally felt that a lot more information was needed in order for the Council to make an informed decision. Cllr Elliot particularly wanted to add that this Town Council had every faith in all the Directors but felt that the majority of councilors were not in a position to make a decision without further clarification. Cllr Whitlock clarified that the request had purely been made to make the Beehive more affordable and never to take control away from the Town Council. Cllr Allen added that not making a decision at the meeting was because it would allow the Council to gather further information rather than disagreeing with the request for becoming a charity.
Cllr Zarczynski proposed “It would be beneficial, in terms of workload, for both the Directors and the Town Clerk to continue on the basis agreed previously but subject to review when figures are available. A small mixed working group should be set up to carry out investigations with appropriate professional advice and report back to Town Council. The Town Council is fully supportive in making the Beehive both affordable to the public and financially viable” This was seconded by Cllr Allen and all members voted unanimously in favour. This was RESOLVED.

Members of the public and press left the room.

13/164 Approve the amended minutes of the Policy meeting held 29th July 2013 agrees the following recommendations:



a) Cllr Allen leads a working group with the assistance of the Chamber of Commerce and other business organisations to review the marketing of Honiton for forward investment.


b) To agree the minutes of the CCTV working group and to approve that the clerk: 

contact St Pauls Church PCC to seek permission to allow a small CCTV receiver box to be held on their Clock Tower

investigate the possibility of applying for a grant to cover the cost of the CCTV move


c) To approve the Parishes On-line Policy as per the minutes

d) Cllr Coombs to work with any others interested in setting up a “heritage” working group and that they identify funding for these projects with the proviso that they do this work without involving the Town Council office staff. The first task should be to identify the people who would be prepared to help ad provide the knowledge and expertise from within the community and this need not be majority councillor led.

IT was RESOLVED that the minutes and all the above recommendations be approved.
13/165 Northern Devon Health Care Trust be asked to attend a Town Council meeting and provide details of their proposals for changes to car park charging at Honiton Hospital.
IT was RESOLVED that the health and Care Board deal with this matter.
The Chairman proposed that the meeting go into Part B session to discuss matters of a contractual nature. The press and public will be asked to withdraw from the meeting at this point due to the nature of the business to be transacted.
It was agreed that the standing orders be suspended in order to move beyond 10pm.

13/166 Complaint from a resident of a confidential nature
The clerk informed the Town Council regarding a complaint that was of a confidential matter and reminded Councillors of the Code of Conduct.
Cllr Ash suggested that additional training be provided to assist the Councillors.
13/167 To agree that the Clerk proceed with arranging for both the additional and Surrender Agreement for 24a New Street be signed on behalf of the Town Council
Cllr Ash proposed that the Town Council approve both agreements and arrange for them to be signed in order to complete the whole process as requested by EDDC. All Councillors were unanimously in favour.
This was RESOLVED
13/168
Close of Meeting
The Chairman closed the meeting at 10.27pm.
Signed Chair

11th November 2013

